GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION

Washington, DC  20405

April 13, 2009
GSA BULLETIN FMR G-02
MAIL MANAGEMENT 
TO:  Heads of Federal agencies

SUBJECT:  Conversion to Commercial Payment Processes for Postage
1.  What is the purpose of this bulletin?  This bulletin provides updated information regarding converting to commercial payment processes for postage.  It extends the previous 12-month deviation granted by GSA Bulletin FMR G-01 for an additional year.  The extension will allow for more time for comments on the upcoming changes that were announced in the proposed rule on mail accountability published in the Federal Register on January 9, 2009 (74 FR 870).  
2.  What is the effective date of this bulletin?  This bulletin is effective on April 13, 2009. 

3.  When does this bulletin expire?  This bulletin will expire on April 13, 2010.
4.  What is the background of this bulletin?  The requirement for Federal agencies to stop using the United States Postal Service  Official Mail Accounting System (OMAS) and convert to commercial payment was first established on June 6, 2002, when GSA published an interim rule in the Federal Register (67 FR 38896).  It was reaffirmed on August 25, 2008, when GSA published a final rule on the subject (73 FR 49955).  The regulations allowed agencies to request deviations to the requirement.  They needed to be in writing to GSA and, if granted, could be no longer than two years per internal GSA policy. 

To facilitate the process for deviations GSA published FMR Bulletin G-01 (73 FR 27540) on May 13, 2008.  This document automatically granted a 12-month deviation from the requirement to convert to commercial payment processes for postage.  GSA has decided to extend the deviation for an additional year while it is reviewing and reconciling comments on a proposed rule that was published in the Federal Register on January 9, 2009 (74 FR 870).  

The proposed rule is designed to help agencies show accountability for their costs regardless of whether they choose to use commercial payment processes or not.  It provides agencies with a choice of measures to best show accountability for their mail costs.  The comment period closed on March 10, 2009.  GSA is currently working to reconcile the comments.
5.  What is the current status of agencies in regards to conversion to commercial payment?
While many agencies have successfully converted to commercial payment, several have not yet done so, or have only partially done so.

Some agencies state that they can show accountability for postage using OMAS and have asked the GSA to review the goals of the commercial payment initiative.  GSA has agreed to do so.
6.  What should agencies do if they need to submit an updated deviation request while GSA reviews the goals of the commercial payment initiative?

Agencies that have outstanding deviation requests, or that need to submit a deviation request soon, do not need to submit a formal updated deviation request during the time period covered by this bulletin.  GSA is granting these agencies another automatic 12-month deviation.  Agencies that have current unexpired deviations on file that last beyond the 12-month period do not need to take any additional action.
7.  When should agencies expect to hear the results of the review?

GSA will review all of the regulations regarding commercial payment during the upcoming year and issue new guidance if warranted.
8.  Whom should I contact for further information?  Ken Stacey, Program Director, Mail Management Policy, Office of Governmentwide Policy, General Services Administration, Washington, DC 20405, ken.stacey@gsa.gov, (202) 501-1786.

/s/
JAMES DEAN
Acting Principal Deputy Associate Administrator

Office of Governmentwide Policy
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